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FREDONIA ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS MEETING 

Wednesday, August 23, 2023 – 6:00 PM 
Fredonia Government Center - Board Room 
242 Fredonia Avenue, Fredonia, Wisconsin 

 
THE FOLLOWING BUSINESS WILL BE BEFORE THE BOARD OF APPEALS 

 FOR INITIATION, DISCUSSION, CONSIDERATION, DELIBERATION 
 AND POSSIBLE FORMAL ACTION 

 
AGENDA 

 
1. Call to Order / Roll Call 

 
2. Pledge of Allegiance 

 
3. Consent Agenda: 

a) Approve Minutes from the December 15, 2022 Zoning Board of Appeals 
Meeting 

 
      4. Public Hearing: 

a) Report by Zoning Administrator on a Variance Request for Property Address 
328 Deer Meadow Dr. Fredonia, WI, 53021 (Parcel Number 090800017000) 
 
b) A Public Hearing for the Purpose of Hearing Public Comment on and 
Reaction to a Requested Variance.  
 
Property Address: 328 Deer Meadow Dr. Fredonia, WI, 53021 (Parcel Number 
090800017000)  
 
Variance Requested: Village of Fredonia Zoning Code § 575-83. Accessory 
uses, buildings or structures. Applicant wishes to construct a play structure five 
feet from property line. 
 
Applicant: Bradley Sherman, 328 Deer Meadow Dr. Fredonia, WI. 

 
Agent: Same 
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5. Items for Discussion and/or Action: 

a) Motion to Approve Variance Request for Property Address 328 Deer 
Meadow Dr. Fredonia, WI, 53021 (Parcel Number 090800017000) 
 

6. Items for Future Consideration 
 

7. Correspondence 
 

8. Adjournment 
 
 
 
UPON REASONABLE NOTICE, efforts will be made to accommodate the needs of 
disabled individuals through appropriate aids and services.  For additional information or 
to request this service, contact the village clerk at (262) 692-9125. 



 
 
PO Box 159 
242 Fredonia Avenue 
Fredonia, Wi 53021 
Phone: 262-692-9125 
Fax: 262-692-2883 

 

  
 

 
 
 
Administrator: Christophe Jenkins 
cjenkins@village.fredonia.wi.us 
Clerk: Michelle T. Johnson 
mjohnson@village.fredonia.wi.us 
Treasurer: Melissa Depies 
mdepies@village.fredonia.wi.us 
 

 

 

 
NOTICE OF 

PUBLIC HEARING FOR A REQUESTED VARIANCE 
 

VILLAGE OF FREDONIA 
242 FREDONIA AVENUE 

 
Wednesday, August 23rd, 2023 – 6:00PM 

 
 
PUBLIC NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Board of Appeals of the Village of Fredonia will hold a public 
hearing for the purpose of hearing public comment on and reaction to a requested variance.  
 

Property Address: 328 Deer Meadow Dr. Fredonia, WI, 53021 (Parcel Number 
090800017000)  
 
Variance Requested: Village of Fredonia Zoning Code § 575-83. Accessory uses, buildings 
or structures. Applicant wishes to construct a play structure five feet from property line. 
 
Applicant: Bradley Sherman, 328 Deer Meadow Dr. Fredonia, WI. 
 
Agent: Same 

 
 
Interested citizens are encouraged to attend the public hearing on Wednesday, August 23rd, 2023 at 6:00PM at 
the Fredonia Government Center Board Room, 242 Fredonia Avenue, Fredonia, Wisconsin.  Further 
information about this matter may be obtained by contacting the clerk of the Village of Fredonia.   
 
 

FOR: Fredonia Board of Appeals 
By: Michelle T. Johnson 
Village Clerk 
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VILLAGE OF FREDONIA 
FREDONIA BOARD OF APPEALS 

DECEMBER 15, 2022 
 
Board of Appeals chairman Weyker called the Fredonia Board of Appeals meeting to 
order at 6:01 p.m. 
 
Board of Appeals members present: Ron Weyker, Gary Fatla, John Donald, Wally 
Quade, and Jeff Rogers.   
 
Staff/Officials present: Village President Don Dohrwardt, Village Trustee Bruce Paape, 
Village Administrator Christophe Jenkins, and Village Clerk/Treasurer Melissa Depies. 
 
Others present: Jim Lundberg – Point of Beginning and Ken Watry. 
 
Motion to recommend approval of a variance of the Village of Fredonia Zoning 
Code Section 575-63 – Parking Requirements; request from Dollar General to 
reduce the size of the parking stall to 9 feet wide X 20 feet deep and reduce the 
parking requirements to 30 parking stalls – 111 Fredonia Avenue 
Jim Lundberg-Point of Beginning, representing Dollar General, stated that Dollar 
General is requesting a variance to reduce the size and number of parking stalls. They 
are requesting that the stalls be 9’ wide x 20’ deep vs. 10’ wide x 18’ deep and allow 30 
stalls. Village code requires 1 parking space per 250 square feet of building area, which 
calculates to 36.4 parking stalls. 
 
Jeff Rogers confirmed that there were no changes to the handicap parking. 
 

Motion by John Donald, seconded by Wally Quade, to approve a variance of the 
Village of Fredonia Zoning Code Section 575-63 – Parking Requirements; 
request from Dollar General to reduce the size of the parking space to 9 feet 
wide X 20 feet deep and reduce the parking requirements to 30 parking stalls at 
111 Fredonia Avenue. Motion carried unanimously. 

 
Review request from Ken Watry for Conditional Use Permit to sell used vehicles 
on vacant property on Fredonia Avenue 
Ken Watry stated that he owns vacant property on Fredonia Avenue just east of the 
apartments across from Freedom Park. He is requesting permission to sell used 
vehicles on the property, stating that there will be no more than 5 cars on the lot at any 
given time. 
 
Mr. Watry stated that the Plan Commission discussed this matter and denied the 
request. He also noted that Jimmy B’s owns two lots on the corner of Martin Drive and 
Highland Drive. One lot includes the building with the business and the other is a vacant 
lot. Jimmy B has been granted a conditional use permit to sell used vehicles on the 
vacant lot without a dealers license. It was Mr. Watry’s opinion this was the same type 
of request; he did not understand why he was being denied the conditional use to sell 
vehicles on his vacant lot while Jimmy B’s was granted the conditional use permit. 
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John Donald questioned if this was the same lot where there were cars on a trailer, cars 
with no tires, and non-operational vehicles recently parked for sale. Mr. Watry stated 
that he did have that type of stuff in the past; however he will not be doing that in the 
future if the conditional use permit is granted. 

Village Administrator Jenkins stated that this is not a good use for the property. This is 
not the type of activity the Village wants for the gateway to the Village. The conditional 
use permit was denied based on location.  

Wally Quade stated that this would not be a good use for this property. All members 
agreed. 

Adjournment 
Motion by John Donald, seconded by Jeff Rogers, to adjourn the meeting at 6:28 
p.m. Motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted: 

Melissa Depies 
Village Clerk 



From the Desk of: 
Christophe E. Jenkins 
Village Administrator 

Board of Appeals Meeting – August 23rd, 2023 
Consideration of a Variance at 328 Deer Meadow Drive 

Board of Appeals Members, 

Before you is a consideration to grant a setback variance at 328 Deer Meadow Dr. for the 
purpose of placing a play structure 4 feet from the property line. 

Mr. Sherman has exercised due diligence by contacting Village Offices and working with 
Residential Building Inspector John Derler.  Mr. Sherman was assured by Inspector Derler, both 
before and during construction that no permissions, permits or variances were needed for the 
size, scope, and location of his playset. Upon receiving a complaint from a neighbor as 
construction commenced, Village staff connected with the Village Attorney, Johnathan 
Woodward, to confirm what, if any, permissions were required. Upon review by Attorney 
Woodward, it was determined that a play structure such as this falls within the setback 
requirements for an accessory structure. RS-1 zoning requires accessory structures to have a 25-
foot setback. 

As stated by Mr. Sherman, requiring a 25 ft setback on almost any standard sized 
property within the Village would not be feasible, as it would overlap with the area needed for the 
primary residence, attached garages, and the like. Furthermore, there are multiple examples from 
across the Village where either a permit was not acquired or the setback requirement was not 
adhered to. While this does not point to blanket permission, it does set a level of precedence. 

In order for the Board of Appeals to grant a variance the applicant must satisfy all of the 
following: 

 Unnecessary hardship

 Unique property limitations

 Prove that the variance poses no harm to public interest

In my capacity as both the Village Administrator and Zoning Administrator for the Village
of Fredonia, I would state that the applicant has proven all three to be satisfied, and ask that the 
Board of Appeals grant this variance. Staff will be investigating an update to the Village Code of 
Ordinances to be more in-line with the historical norm for accessory structures and more closely 
defining the types of structures that fall within these guidelines. 

Thank you, 

Christophe E. Jenkins – Village Administrator 















To Whom It May Concern, 
 
Our family is respectfully requesting a 4 ft setback to accommodate a playset structure. 
 
Brief description of why a 4ft setback is acceptable:  
 
A) I spoke with the Village Building Inspector prior to building my play structure. I informed 
them of the size, placement, etc. I was told that there were no ordinances pertaining to building a 
play structure and that I was good to begin building. After 7 weeks of building, I was then 
informed that I was in violation of the 25ft setback ordinance. During these 7 weeks, the Village 
Building Inspector was out to check out my structure as there was a complaint about it. At that 
time, I was informed that things were good and to continue building. That happened 2 weeks ago 
- mis-information on the Village's part should play into this appeal being acceptable. 
 
B) I am asking for the Village to grant a variance for my play structure to accommodate a 4 ft 
setback from the rear property line. Current ordinance states my accessory play structure be 25 ft 
from the rear property line. This set back is not feasible for lots located within the village. 25 ft 
from the rear lot line puts any structure built in the middle of my yard. My yard is not big enough 
to support this setback ordinance. Other similar accessory structures in the Village have not 
adhered to this setback requirement, permitted or not. My playset falls within setback guidelines 
for detached garages and sheds. Both require a minimum of 3 ft setback. My playset, at a 4ft 
setback is within reason.  
 
 
I have attached the Plat survey with play structure drawn on there. I will also bring a list of 
signatures to the meeting of all my neighbors who support the play structure being built at its 
current location. If there is anything else I can provide please let me know.  
 
Thank you, 
  
Brad Sherman 
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